
 

Report to Planning & Environment Committee 

To: Chair and Members 
 Planning & Environment Committee   
 

From: Scott Mathers, MPA, P. Eng 
 Deputy City Manager, Planning and Economic Development 
 
Subject: Building Division Detailed Update: 2024 Year-To-Date 
 
Date: July 16, 2024 

Recommendation 

That, on the recommendation of the Deputy City Manager, Planning and Economic 
Development, the following report BE RECEIVED. 

Executive Summary 

The Building Division is responsible for the administration and enforcement of the 
Ontario Building Code Act and the Ontario Building Code. Related activities undertaken 
by the Building Division include the processing of building permit applications and 
inspections of associated construction work.  The Building Division also issues sign and 
pool fence permits.  The purpose of this report is to provide Municipal Council with 
information related to permit issuance and inspection activities for the year until the end 
of May 2024. 

As of May 31, 2024, the Building Division recorded significant growth in key metrics 
compared to the same period last year. A total of 1,565 new dwelling units were 
approved, representing a 160.4% increase. The construction value reached $818.8 
million, reflecting a 128.4% increase. These figures highlight the substantial rise in 
development activity within the municipality. 

Linkage to the Corporate Strategic Plan 

Growing our Economy 

• London is a leader in Ontario for attracting new jobs and investments. 
Leading in Public Service 

• The City of London is trusted, open, and accountable in service of our 
community. 

• Improve public accountability and transparency in decision making. 

Analysis 

1.0 Background Information 

This report provides information on permit and associated inspection activities for the 
month of May 2024. Attached as Appendix “A” to this report is a “Summary Listing of 
Building Construction Activity for the Month of May 2024”, as well as respective 
“Principle Permits Reports”. 

2.0 Discussion and Considerations 

2.1 Building Permit Data and Inspection Activities as of May 31, 2024 
 
Year-to-date Permits Issued 
 
As of May 31, 2024, a total of 1,543 permits were issued, with a construction value of 
$818.8 million, representing 1,565 new dwelling units.  Compared to the same period in 



 

2023, this represents a 11.3% increase in the number of building permits, with a 128.4% 
increase in construction value and an 160.4% increase in the number of dwelling units 
constructed. 
 
Total permits to construct New Single and Semi-Dwelling Units 
 
As of the end of May 2024, the number of building permits issued for the construction of 
single and semi-detached dwellings was 121, representing a 55.1% increase over the 
same period in 2023. 
 
Number of Applications in Process 
 
As of the end of May 2024, 902 applications are in process, representing approximately 
$982 million in construction value and an additional 1,506 dwelling units compared with 
813 applications, with a construction value of $706 million and an additional 1,015 
dwelling units in the same period in 2023. 
 
Rate of Application Submission 
 
Applications received up to May 31, 2024 averaged to 14.2 applications per business 
day, for a total of 1,543 applications.  Of the applications submitted 121 were for the 
construction of single detached dwellings and 190 townhouse units. 
 
Inspections – Building 
 
A total of 11,435 inspection requests were received with 12,468 inspections being 
conducted. 
 
In addition, 103 inspections were completed related to complaints, business licenses, 
orders and miscellaneous inspections. 
 
Of the 11,435 inspections requested, 99% were conducted within the provincially 
mandated 48 hour period. 
 
Inspections - Code Compliance 
 
A total of 6,172 inspection requests were received, with 6382 inspections being 
conducted. 
 
An additional 1,079 inspections were completed relating to complaints, business 
licences, orders and miscellaneous inspections. 
 
Of the 6,172 inspections requested,100% were conducted within the provincially 
mandated 48 hour period. 
 
Inspections - Plumbing 
 
A total of 5,618 inspection requests were received with 7496 inspections being 
conducted related to building permit activity. 
 
An additional 76 inspections were completed related to complaints, business licenses, 
orders and miscellaneous inspections. 
 
Of the 5,618 inspections requested, 99% were conducted within the provincially 
mandated 48 hour period. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

2019-2024 Permit Data 
 
Additional permit data has been provided in Appendix “A” to reflect 2019 – 2024 permit 
data.  
 
New Housing Unit Activity 
 
The following diagram provides a simplified summary of building permit activity 
beginning at the start of the calendar year. It was reported in the October of 2023 in a 
report titled “London’s Housing Pledge: A Path to 47,000 units by 2031 Update” to the 
Strategic Priorities and Policy Committee that this figure would be included in future 
Building Division update reports.  
 

 
 
This figure provides a deeper dive into the Permits and Inspections Housing Unit Supply 
number discussed in the previous section. It shows the inflow and outflow of housing 
unit permits through the building area on a year-to-date basis and the volume of units in 
permits that are under review.  

3.0 Analysis 

Analysis of May 31, 2024 building permit data shows a strengthening in the housing and 
building marketplace over the same period in 2023. The City of London saw a 11.3% 
increase in building permits compared to the same period last year. Construction values 
have increased substantially by 128.4%. Single and semi-detached dwellings units in 
permits have increased by over last year by 55.1%; multi-unit (Duplex, Triplex, 
Quadplex, Apartment Buildings) have increased by over 288.5% resulting in an overall 
increase in units by over 160.4%.  

Conclusion 

The purpose of this report is to provide Municipal Council with information regarding the 
building permit issuance and building & plumbing inspection activities for the month of 
May 2024.  Attached as Appendix “A” to this report is a “Summary Listing of Building 
Construction Activity” as of May 31, 2024 as well as “Principle Permits Reports”. 
 

Prepared by:    Alan Shaw 
 Deputy Chief Building Official 
 Planning and Economic Development     
   
Submitted by: Scott Mathers, MPA, P.Eng. 
                           Deputy City Manager 
 Planning and Economic Development 

 
Recommended by:  Scott Mathers, MPA, P.Eng. 
                           Deputy City Manager 
 Planning and Economic Development 
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